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The meeting opened in prayer led by Rev. Dr Keep.
1347.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence had been received from  the 4 Archdeacons who were attending a Diocesan meeting.  Mrs Jane Scriven.
1348.  MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 18th July 2011 were signed as a correct record. 

1349.  MATTERS ARISING

 1321.   Formalities & Administration:  Listed Places of Worship Grant Scheme.  The future funding arrangements were not exactly as stated in the minutes as to the correct formula to be followed when advising churches on how and where to get money for church repairs. A note of correction had been sent to all Trustees.
1342  Request for financial support for the installation of solar panels.  The Hon. Secretary advised that he had been informed by Mrs Scriven concerning a scheme to be set up by Exeter Diocese and Gloucester and Bath & Wells Dioceses to offer discretionary loan assistance to Anglican churches who wish to install solar panels on church roofs.  The contact in Exeter is Martyn Goss (01392 294924  martyn.goss@exeter.anglican.org). 
Mr Malleson pointed out that the Government was now considering reducing the feed in tariff scheme by 50%.

1350,  CHAIRMAN’S REPORT  
The Chairman referred to the amendments to the Annual Report which she had made following clarification of information from the National Churches Trust.
The Chairman was leaving it to Judith Kauntze to give details of this year’s Devon Historic Churches Day but wished to thank Judith and Susan Taverner for all their hard and effective work in maintaining this event as a highly successful fundraising event.

While the Chairman was visiting churches in her deanery she was struck by the fact that many of the churches seemed to be unaware that the DHCT was a grant-giving body.   She felt that the Trust needs to do a profile raising campaign to let PCCs and other church councils know that the Trust not only helps to keep the roof on and the water out, but that it can and does help with heating, lighting, repairs big and small, in fact almost anything that helps to keep a historic church open and functioning.  We should be one of the first local ports of call for help.  Perhaps a feature-length story in the Diocesan Directory would help or more and better publicity after each local grant.  But it would need a big effort to get started.

When money is short there is a fear is that PCCs will just look away from rising damp or a slipped slate as they know they haven’t the money or the manpower to put it right.  Perhaps they feel that we only get involved in major works, and if that is so we must put them right.  Our re-written constitution gives us far greater leeway than that of old and so now is the time to get that known abroad.  We cannot very often be a major source of finance, but we can be quick to respond and non-bureaucratic.  Often too our grants encourage other donors to give their support.

Some church circles believe that funding will be much easier to obtain if as a result of the work done the church building becomes more accessible to the community.  This raises the vexed question of re-ordering or the removal of pews.  In the past we have rather tried to avoid this issue as it can be so contentious in a village, but if it becomes an integral part of acquiring funds we may well have to have a re-think.  Perhaps we should have a discussion about this at a future meeting.  The Chairman asked Trustees to give this matter some thought.
Mr Hewetson mentioned that in May Archdeacons set up meetings with all churchwardens.  This would be an ideal time to raise the profile of the Trust.   The Chairman suggested a suitable leaflet could be prepared.   A discussion should take place at some time concerning improved publicity.
1351.
 REPORT FROM CHAIRMAN OF FINANCE COMMITTEE

 Referring to the 2011 Annual Report and Accounts Mr Maxwell-Lawford stated the Incoming Resources were down £32,000 on the previous year due to a reduction in legacies.  Resources expended were down by £14,000 mainly due to a reduction in grants from £94,000 to £78,000.
So far this year we have made grants of £18,500 but this is due to a lower number of appeals.  Today we also have a reduced number of appeals.

Financially our situation is satisfactory.

Current credit balances total:

£94,686

Undrawn balances total:


£40,500




Net

£54,186
 Investments total £1,002,699.  Income expected to be £38,000.  Legacies:  we shall probably receive nothing from the Whiteway Estate.
Gains on investments showed £44,000 as against the loss, on paper, of £205,000 for the previous year.  Net figure showed £43,000 paper advantage.

The Trust’s portfolio was now back to just over £1,000,000.   
Mr Maxwell-Lawford stated that with current stock market fluctuations we have no idea what is going to happen concerning the worth of the Trust’s portfolio.

Mrs Dudgeon was concerned to learn that churches have not claimed their grant.  Mrs Mills stated that churches had 2 years from the time the grant was awarded to request payment, and if asked the Trust would extend this time limit.    Grants were paid on receipt of invoices showing the work had commenced.
It was suggested that Church Assessors should maintain contact with the churches in their area who had been given a grant, to check on progress.
1352.  FORMALITIES  - TO ENDORSE THE APPROVAL OF THE 2011 ANNUAL REPORT AND  

           ACCOUNTS BY THE F&GP COMMITTEE 
Following the information supplied by Mr Maxwell-Lawford in item 1351 above, it was proposed by Dr Keep, seconded by Mrs Dudgeon, to endorse the approval of the 2011 Annual Report & Accounts by the F&GP Committee.

  1353.    DEVON HISTORIC CHURCHES DAY AND FUNDRAISING MATTERS
 Mrs Kauntze advised that 128 parishes had responded so far providing income of £33,443 which compares favourably with last year when at this time the income was £28,144 with 131 responses.    Most churches have not given so much this year as last year but more churches have supported us.  The minimum target was £40,000, with a Gift Aid claim of approximately £5000 and with a lot of regular supporters who have not yet sent in their money.  
Mrs Kauntze was very pleased with the results and thanked the Deanery Representatives for encouraging their churches and being a focal point.  An email database had been created last winter and this had been a very worthwhile initiative enabling nearly every parish to be contacted and encouraged to support the event.  We will continue to use this database during the winter to build the bond with the Trust. The special “thank you” letters will be sent out in February 2012.    These letters are sent to churches who raise a large sum, or a new church taking part, or who arranged a special event.   Mrs Kauntze had also created a new greeting card which she had sent to Deanery Representatives and would be sending them to others who she wished to thank.
The chairman passed on adverse comments she had received concerning the new Stickers.  Mrs Kauntze had noted the size of the page of stickers was not suitable for posting and would pass this information on to the National Churches Trust.

The website has provided details for people looking for information concerning Devon’s churches and increasing the Trust’s profile.  
 1354.   ADMINISTRATIVE SECRETARY & TREASURER’S REPORT

Mrs Taverner reported that since the last Trustees’ meeting the following donations had been received:

Private individuals:

49 donations

£2247  (most are standing orders)

Following the invitations to the Members Day sent out by the Chairman 7 new standing orders have been set up by people unable to attend but wishing to support the Trust.   

PCCs



16 donations

£610

The number of donations from private individuals and PCCs is very similar to the number for November 2010.

Local Trusts


3   donations

£1500   (including £1000 from the Golden Bottle 










Trust)
Dr Keep’s talks
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£90

Dr Keep mentioned that he had 2 talks booked for 2012.
1355.  MEMBERS DAY (EVENING) FEEDBACK

 The Chairman thanked the Earl of Devon for providing the venue for the Members Day talk.  Hugh Harrison gave an extremely interesting and well put together talk.  The catering had been good, and with no charge by Mr Harrison and a small charge for Powderham Castle.  The Trust had made a profit of over £500.
1356.  LISTED PLACES OF WORSHIP VAT SCHEME

It was reported to the previous meeting that the Government was introducing cash-limited quarterly budgets for this scheme. There were fears that churches might not be able to recover the full 20% rate of VAT on church repairs.

Results for the first two quarters of this financial year are now available and these show that on average, churches have been able to recover a rate of just over 14% rather than 20% - that is, they have paid an effective rate of VAT of 5.7% rather than the full 20%.

It is important that grant applicants check the website http://www.lpwscheme.org.uk  for details of the scheme and eligible expenditure. 
1357.
LANDFILL COMMUNITIES FUND GRANTS 2012
 Mr. Mills reported that WREN (Waste Recycling Environmental) had established a new grant programme – the Heritage Fund- which was nationwide in its remit. Schemes of structural repairs to Grade 1 and 2* Listed Buildings costing more than £50,000 to churches within 10 miles of any landfill site were eligible for consideration. The National Churches Trust is working in partnership with WREN and is responsible for making recommendations on proposed schemes to WREN. NCT have asked County Churches Trusts to let them know by 1st March, 2012 of any possible schemes for the 2012 Programme. Trustees and Assessors are asked to inform the Hon. Sec. of any possibilities and he will forward details on to NCT. The grants page of the NCT website should contain more information about this scheme.   
http://nationalchurchestrust.org/supporting-you/overview.php 

It is understood that Viridor and other Waste Management companies are still operating their own Recycling Credits schemes.
 358.
AA GUIDE TO CHURCHES      
 Mr Mills had brought a copy of the AA Guide to show Trustees.  There was very little about Devon in it, as the Trust had been unable to assist with copy due to the short notice provided.   Mrs Howell thought the book was good  - it does list a few Devon churches and the reason why you should visit them.
1359.
URGENCY ARRANGEMENTS FOR APPLICATIONS NOVEMBER – MARCH
Mr Mills stated that there were 4 months before the next Trustees meeting and this was too long a period to keep churches waiting for a grant decision.  The procedure to be adopted was when an application is received an Assessor will be asked to visit and report back to the Hon. Secretary with their recommendations as to what grant may be payable.  These recommendations would be circulated to all Trustees and based on the summary of responses the F&GP Committee would make a decision using email and the Hon. Sec. would then advise the Assessor and applicant.  The Chairman mentioned that in the past not many grant requests had been received at the January meetings.

Mr Tuckett requested some guidance from Mr Maxwell-Lawford as to the size of the grant that could be allocated.   Mr Maxwell-Lawford stated it would not be fair to allocate the same total sum to a few churches as was allocated to a larger number.
1360.
GRANT APPLICATIONS:  TEIGNMOUTH; CLYST ST MARY; STOKE FLEMING, LITTLEHEMPSTON, AND POSSIBLY PLYSTOCK.


The following grants were approved by Trustees:







£






Clyst St Mary



2000

Teignmouth, Michael the Archangel
2000  (Stage I.  To be asked to apply again for Stage II).
Stoke Fleming, St Peter


3000
Littlehempston, St John


3000   

Plymstock, St Mary


2000



TOTAL

    
£12000
1361.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Mr Tuckett suggested that Church Assessors request a start date from the church for the work for which they 
were applying for a grant.

Mrs Howell spoke about composting toilets which might be of interest to Church Assessors.  These toilets do 
not require water, only electricity.  Shobrooke, near Crediton and Luppitt,near Honiton had installed them.  

They cost £1500 plus any on-costs for housing the toilet.   The chairman suggested that Church Assessors bring this to the attention of the churches they visit.

Muff Dudgeon reported on the Churches Tourism Association, of which she is a member.  Their aim was to encourage tourists to visit churches.  It was intended to form a South West area group.   They hoped that all churches would be open 24/7 and next year churches in the vicinity of the Olympic torch tour would be asked to ring their bells.  It was also hoped that churches would celebrate the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee.
The Chairman mentioned the leaflets produced by the Tourist Information Centre in the Eastern Counties which contained details of churches which were open.  She presumed there would be limited funding for TIC’s at the moment.

Mrs Dudgeon stated that it was hoped that churches adjacent to National Trust Properties would hold non religious services and provide refreshments and other incentives to encourage people to visit a church.

The Chairman stated that in 2012 she would be President of the Honiton Show in August 2012 and had proposed the Trust as her charity and was awaiting confirmation that this was acceptable.   Mrs Kauntze had the publicity board which would be needed for the charity booth.   Trustees would probably need to help by way of carrying Buckets to collect money and stickers would also be needed.    

1362.
2012 MEETINGS:  
5TH MARCH, 9TH JULY, 19TH NOVEMBER 
3

